Town of Mazomanie
Land Plan Commission Meeting Minutes
July 11, 2011

1. Call to order/Proof of Posting.  The meeting was called to order at 7:17PM by Chairman Rick Wipperfurth.  Also present from the Commission were Andy Olson, Don Wallace, Jim McSweeny and Clerk Maria Van Cleve.  Aaron Otto was absent. Board members present: Melody Moore, Chairman Fred Wolf, Dan Behringer, Carrie Richard and Stan Beuthin. Others  present:  Juliana Clausen, Jane and Otto Cordero, Barry Behringer, Melody Ballweg, Peggy and George Shalabi, Ken Gay, Gary Nolden, Maggie and John Palmer, Bill Gardner, Donna and George Gmeinder, Rick Webb, Al Jentz, John Keefe, Kevin Isenring.  There may have been others who did not sign in. The meeting was posted July 9 and published July 8, 2011.

2. Approval of June 6. 2011 meeting minutes.  Motion to approve, by Olson, second by Wallace.  
Approved 4-0

3. Discussion/possible action on site approval for new shed for Pat Link, 5729 County Hwy F. Link did not attend.  No action taken on this item.
4. Discussion/possible action on rezoning  to allow for grain storage facility west of 9601 County Hwy Y. Before the meeting there was a site visit at the location of the proposed transloading facility.  No minutes were taken at the site.
Chairman Wipperfurth invited Al Jentz from United Cooperative to give a brief presentation about the project:  United proposes to build two storage silos (each 93’ high) and a conveyor belt called a “leg” (for loading grain onto trains) at the site.  The basic plan would be that trucks (2500-3000/year carrying 2.5-3 million bushels of grain) would come off Hwy 78, travel a short distance on County Road Y and upload grain into the bins.  When the bins were full (they hold 250,000 bushels) they would be loaded on to an approximately 25 car train in a 5 hour time span (approximately 40 full trainloads/year) and then would be shipped off the site. Most of the product would originate from the north.  The property is currently owned by Donna and George Gmeinder and the entrance to the proposed site will be located approximately 1mile off of 78.  The grain would be move to the south and east.   In response to the Lower Wisconsin Riverway Board, United redesigned the bins making them shorter and fatter. Currently grain is moving out of this area on trucks.  Rail is competitive, pricewise and takes trucks off the highways saving fuel and making them safer.  Jentz foresees receiving hours to be from 7-4:30 most of the year.  United still faces hurdles, the first being a wetlands delineation on this property.  DNR approval is pending this study which will be done by the DNR.  There has already been an endangered species review (a box turtle was identified as needing special protection) and an archaeological study of the site that revealed no issues. Jentz noted that there is no intent for a grain drying facility at this point.  The rezoning proposal is from A1-ex to A-B and the constructed facility will be 1000 feet from the property line.  The property is 15-17 acres.
Next Wipperfurth invited the audience to comment on the proposal.
Resident Maggie Palmer (9601 Cty Hwy Y):  She and her husband John live next door and essentially will be surrounded by activity from the facility.  Their main concerns:  Noise, water quality, runoff or pooling of water on their land in the event of a big rainfall event and a negative impact on their property value. Palmer also stated that County Highway Y is not a good road and is worried about the impact of the additional traffic.  Palmer wondered how long it will take to fix the rail corridor.  

Julianna Klassen is a property owner (9900 Cty Hwy Y). She circulated a petition signed by 25 Town of Mazomanie residents and 13 other area residents that expressed their disapproval of siting a transloading facility next to 9601 Cty Hwy Y.  The names of those people follow:

	The following people checked the "NO" box meaning 
	
	
	

	they were not in favor of siting the a transloading facility at the proposed site on Cty Hwy Y 

	
	
	
	
	

	Town of Mazomanie Residents
	
	
	
	

	Lawrence Neumaier
	9988
	County Road Y
	Mazomanie, WI 53560

	Daniel and Therese Brethorst
	10187
	 County Road Y
	Mazomanie, WI 53560

	M. Maury and Rose Raska
	9970
	County Road Y
	Mazomanie, WI 53560

	Elaine Dittberner
	10359
	County Road Y
	Mazomanie, WI 53560

	Juliana Clausen and Rich Van Koningsveld
	9900
	County Road Y
	Mazomanie, WI 53560

	Ken and Rhonda Frank
	10000
	County Road Y
	Mazomanie, WI 53560

	Gerald Meicher
	10485
	Old  Y
	
	Mazomanie, WI 53560

	Jane and Otto Cordero
	7140
	State Hwy 78
	Sauk City, WI  53583

	Marilyn McFarlane
	7130
	State Hwy 78
	Sauk City, WI  53583

	Brandon Finley
	9556
	County Road Y
	Mazomanie, WI 53560

	George and Peggy Shalabi
	7211
	State Hwy 78
	Sauk City, WI  53583

	Steve and Lisa Powell
	7219
	State Hwy 78
	Sauk City, WI  53583

	Melody Ballweg
	7150
	State Hwy 78
	Sauk City, WI 53583

	Brandon Finley
	9556
	County Road Y
	Mazomanie, WI 53560

	William Brewer
	10142
	County Road Y
	Mazomanie, WI 53560

	Brian Thomas and Terry Sandow Pier
	9994
	County Road Y
	Mazomanie, WI 53560

	Jean Clausen
	9928
	County Road Y
	Mazomanie, WI 53560

	
	
	
	
	

	Others
	
	
	
	

	Tony Ray, Hwy 12, North Freedom
	
	
	
	

	Larry Hagen, Village of Mazomanie
	
	
	
	

	Terry Drewt, Village of Mazo
	
	
	
	

	Daeil Bulihuter, (sp???) Village of Arena
	
	
	
	

	Rick Ruetten, Sauk City 
	
	
	
	

	Sandra hayes, Roxbury
	
	
	
	

	Pat and Terry Lohr, Roxbury
	
	
	
	

	John Keeke, Roxbury
	
	
	
	

	Carik abd Larry Pakyt, Roxbury
	
	
	
	

	Larry Wipperfurth, Roxbury
	
	
	
	

	Wally Banfi, PDS
	
	
	
	


Juliana asked 27 of these people to answer questions regarding land use, road maintenance and public safety.  
27 people responded “NO” to the question:  Commercial development surrounded by public lands (lower Wisconsin Riverway, Mazo Oak and Sand Barrens, Black Hawk Ridge) is inconsistent with good land use planning.  Much of the site is wetlands and adjacent lands are home to the endangered Box Turtle.  Commercial development will create noise incompatible with what is valued in natural areas.  The future inclusion of corn dryers would be heard echoing across the whole township.  Do you support this development at the proposed site?  NO one said “YES.”

27 people agreed with the statement:  The existing roadbed under County Hwy Y is poor.  Increased truck traffic will increase maintenance costs to the taxpayers and degrade the road further.  NO one disagreed with the statement.

27 people agreed with the statement:  Locals know the intersection at State Hwy 78 and County Y is dangerous.  The situation will be made worse by the addition of 5-6,000 trucks per year entering the proposed site via the county hwy.  NO one disagreed with the statement.

Resident  Jane Cordero (7140 State Road 78) felt that Hwy Y is already an unsafe road and the additional truck traffic would only make it worse.  She noted that bicycles using Y makes the situation even more dangerous.  Cordero was also concerned about the seasonal timing. Late summer and fall is when people are outside and the heavy use of the site during this time would have a negative impact. Cordero questioned Lentz about night lighting at this facility (what would it be?)   

Resident Peggy Shalabi (7211 State Road 78) was concerned about the noise from the off loading, from  engine braking by the trucks and the train noise and lighting especially in winter when there are no leaves on the trees and sound and light carry further.  Safety was also a concern.  
Resident John Palmer (9601 Cty Hwy Y) wondered about the “exempt” rail crossing on Hwy Y.  This designation allows school buses and hazardous vehicles to cross the tracks without stopping.  He wondered if the exempt status would be rescinded and how this would impact safety since the sight line of drivers headed north might not allow sufficient time for stopping in inclement weather.  Palmer also wondered about all the other crossings along the tracks heading south. Will they still be exempt? Palmer stressed that he is Not saying the facility is not a good fit for the town, he just thinks the site is not appropriate.
Supervisor and Cty Hwy Y resident Carrie Richard had concerns about school buses stopped at the rail track if the crossing is no longer exempt.  She suggested a siding so railcars don’t have to cross Y.  She was also concerned about the hours of use and suggested a limitation on this.  
Resident Melody Ballweg (7150 Hwy 78) lives on the corner of 78 and Y. She wondered where a siding might be constructed. Al Jentz said that trains would only be loading less than 2% of the available time. 
Resident George Shalabi (7211 State Road 78) wondered about the noise level during the loading process. 

Supervisor Melody Moore questioned plans for security at the facility.  
Resident Barry Behringer (Hwy 14 across from Premier Coop’s grain/drying facility) thought that the noise is no big deal but jake Brakes are a concern.  He favors the facility as a needed addition to the Town’s tax base.

BILL Gardner( President and owner of Wi Southern Railroad)  noted that a rail facility is a “green solution”.  His trains have taken 250,000 trucks off the road. He says that farmers will keep an extra 10 cents a bushel and that money stays in the area.  The property taxes will be in the community. In response to an earlier question Gardner  thought that the rail corridor could be cleared in less than a month.  

Resident Rich Van Koningsveld (9900 Cty Hwy Y) felt there is a safety problem at the intersection of 78 and Y.  He doesn’t think this particular site is the most appropriate for this facility.  He thinks this is a natural space that just doesn’t fit the part.  
Resident Kevin Isenring (6940 Hwy 78) is concerned about noise and pollution and about the siting of a facility like this in an area that is surrounded by public lands. He noted that we have limited natural area, and once it’s gone, it’s gone forever.  He wondered what kind of money this might draw into the area and is concerned that the tracks are poorly maintained. He also wondered about the timetable for completion of the project.  
United Cooperative representative Al Jentz reply:

Noise:  There is noise with trucks and with dryers but they would accept a restriction that prohibits installation of driers. They would install signs that prohibit the use of jake brakes .  There would be no rail engine running (or even onsite) while loading the grain.  United will have a shuttle truck (much less noise) that moves the rail cars in lieu of an engine until the train is fully loaded.
Hours of operation:  9 months out of the year the hours would be 7- 4:30.  There would be 3 months that they would be later, potentially 7 am -9pm.
Water quality.  The facility doesn’t seem like it would have any impact on anyone’s well.  No fertilizer stored there.  They would accept a restriction on this.  What about the trains?  They run on diesel fuel and that could create a water problem since the area has much wetland. (Kevin Isenring).

Runoff from the site onto the neighboring property:  The DNR would rather they not build a pond but leave the wetlands alone.  Jentz conceded that water flows downhill and as the neighboring property seems to be lower, this might pose a problem. Dan Behringer asked if United had any idea how to mitigate potential runoff?  Jentz says they want to be a good neighbor but offered no specific solution.
Traffic:  There will be some less traffic on 12 and 78.  The traffic would come to Hwy Y.  In the “big picture” the facility would be reducing truck miles in the surrounding area..  There might be turning lanes on 78 and/or Y.

Negative Impact on property value:  no way to assess this impact.  

Cty Hwy Y Road Maintenance:  County responsible for this road but Jentz noted it is “farm to market Hwy” and rated for 80,000 pound loads.
Security:  the site would be lit. but United would be willing to install directional (dark sky) lighting. During operations they would run brighter lights but they would still be directional. Additional security will be provided by a gate that will be locked in the off hours.  Trees might be planted in some places as a shield.

Future plans: This is a transload facility. Nothing else planned at this time.
Rodents:  They would hire a company and use “best management practices” to control them.

Timetable:  spring 2012 construction ready for fall 2012 harvest
Comments from others involved in the project (employee’s, reps, etc)
Mark Wiegel  from  United Cooperative says they didn’t call all the people who are definitely in favor of the project but there are hundreds of them.

Gary Nolden is the rep of the local farmers.  He believes the project will help to preserve the farms that are here. Wants to preserve ag in the area.

Ken Gay from United asked residents to ponder how it might really affect them individually.

Next members of the Plan Commission gave their opinion on the proposal.
Don Wallace says it’s not the ideal location for the project.  It’s a good idea for the town but this is not the ideal location.  Don thinks he should honor the concerns of the residents who attended the meeting. He would vote against it.

McSweeny agrees with Wallace and would vote against it.  
Olson thinks the potential income to the tax base is important but also respects the concerns of the residents especially those who would be directly affected.  He would vote against it.

Wipperfurth would like to see the facility in the town because he thinks it would be good for the farming community.  He moved to approve the idea of rezoning the property with some restrictions.   There was no second so the motion died.  
5. The meeting was adjourned at 9:20
Maria Van Cleve, Clerk

twnmazo@gmail.com
Published: July 8, 2011

Posted: JULY 9, 2011 with the addition of “Discussion/possible action on site approval for new shed for Pat Link, 5729 County Hwy F”

